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The Grange Community Centre acknowledges
the Traditional Custodians of the Land of the
Kulin Nation as the traditional owners of the
land on which we work and live in Wyndham. 

We pay respect to Elders past, present and
those of the future. 

We also acknowledge all the Traditional
Owners of Country throughout Australia and
recognise all First Nations peoples continued
cultural and spiritual connection to land, sky
and waterways that surround us, we pay
respect to the ongoing living cultures 
of First Peoples.
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From the
Chair
For the Board 2021 wasn’t a huge change.

We were still meeting on Zoom for most of

the year with only a few meetings in person.

We welcomed two new members who

provided support and assistance to our

planning. 

Despite not meeting in person, our work

continued. Our Treasurer working on

budgets, forecasts and the rest of the Board

working on the usual housekeeping tasks,

including our Strategic and Business Plan. A

lot of time was dedicated to working on the

staffing restructure and we eventually were

able to fulfill the designated roles in August

2021. I would like to acknowledge the

contribution of Maria Law and Priscilla with

this task, it was time consuming but

necessary. 

It was great to renew and redevelop our

Strategic Plan for the next 5 years. It was

fantastic to see how involved and

passionate staff and Board members were

in their feedback for the Strategic Plan. 

There is so much to work with and it will

provide a wonderful foundation for the

future.

It was great to welcome back our Children’s

services programs, our user groups and the

wider community to the building for as

much as we were able. 

2022 will bring some changes to the Board.

Donna our Secretary (sorry Public Officer

Pest) won’t be returning. I would like to

thank Donna for her fantastic work as

Secretary. This role is demanding and

requires a skillful listener and great

organizer and Donna managed it in expert

fashion. 

After 9 years I have decided not to return. 9

years on, I would like to say thank you for

trusting me to lead an excellent and ever

evolving Board. Building Blocks program

helped us find quite a few Board members

who stayed on for a few years. That made a

big difference to our skill set and how we

governed. Being part of this team, the many

wonderful people I have met, their support,

their humor, their contribution to the

centre won’t be forgotten.

Also, hard to forget will be the amazing staff

and their passion for the children they care

for. 



Forever grateful to Maria Hanson for the

past 9 years, there have been many coffees

and many phone calls and many meetings to

get to this point. 

Being part of this team isn’t just about

leading, its about governance, working

together, leadership, being a voice of the

community, volunteering, families,

belonging, children….mostly its about

having a connection to the community

centre and to ensure it will sustain us all in

the future and the next generation. 

For many of us 2022 will be a new

beginning, which brings change, new ideas,

new plans. In 2022 I wish you all the very

best and I look forward to the continued

growth and renewal it will bring for many

years to come.

  

Vicky Stevens

Governance &

Compliance

Staff Management

Future growth &

Financial Viability

Community

Engagement 

Master

Plan/Demand

Analysis

 

OUTGOING
STRATEGIC
PRIOTIES 
2017 - 2020



From the
Manager
As the Annual General Meeting approaches

it offers me an opportunity to reflect on the

year and recognise and celebrate our

wonderful achievements amongst the

chaos. Upon reflecting on 2021, we have

had so many wonderful achievements,

despite the year being chaotic at times

whilst we have continued to negotiate the

continuing pandemic.

One of our biggest achievements this year

is to have so many familiar faces being able

to share time with us at the Community

Centre. At the core of the pandemic, we

were presented with our wonderful new

space for the community, although after

several attempts and continued lockdowns

we had been unable to activate any new

programs. 

The time has now come for us to share this

wonderful new space with our community.

It has been amazing to see a lot of our

familiar and new faces join us for our

wellbeing programs each week. Many of

our hirers returned to GCC, although we 

did have others that decided to not return.

In the last few months of 2021, there has

been a hype of activity and many enquiries

and thanks to our Community & Project

Development Manager a great deal of

networking with community members to

establish a diverse mix of programs that

encompassed people’s needs and curiosity

for new things.

In the later stages of last year, we saw the

departure of Karen our Community

Development Officer. Karen had been with

us for 14 years and had established some

amazing connections with our community.

Karen decided a sea change was in need

and moved onto a different field of

employment. I would like to thank Karen for

her ongoing commitment to GCC over

these 14 years. 

Towards the end of 2021, our Receptionist

Linda also decided it was time to spend

more time with her family and resigned

from her position. Due to these departures,

we have been very fortunate to welcome

Mary & Maddie to our team. Both bring a

wealth of knowledge and experience to the

team and have strongly supported the

activation of programs and new initiatives

at GCC.

Our children’s services programs continued

to thrive throughout the year, despite the  



uncertainty surrounding us. The continued

demand and success of these programs is

outstanding. In this area we welcomed

Estelle our Children’s Services Manager &

Educational Leader. Estelle has quickly

adapted to the fast pace of our busy

community centre and established some

amazing procedures and program planning

initiatives with her team.

 At the Grange Community Centre, we are

fortunate to have a very strong and

engaged Board of Governance. Our list of

achievements are strongly contributed to

by the commitment and dedication of our

Board, which I continue to be privileged to

work alongside. You have all offered me

strength, guidance, support, and advice

over these uncertain times. You all work

effortlessly to ensure the community centre

continues to thrive and expand, 



 along with providing amazing opportunities

for our team of staff and educators to thrive

in their work environment. 

I would like to thank our outgoing

Chairperson Vicky for your 9 years of

commitment and dedication to GCC. You

have been a strong driving force for so

many new initiatives over this time and

ensured that we have remained focused,

which has reflected the positive reputation

of GCC in the community. 

I would also like to thank Donna our

outgoing Public Officer for her 4 years of

commitment to GCC, always ensuring that

we have complied with all responsibility

regarding meetings and our Incorporation…

she does have the reputation of our serial

pest as she ensured she kept us on target.

Last, but certainly not least, I would like to

acknowledge and thank our exceeding team

of Educators and Administration Staff.

I am very grateful to have such a dedicated

team of people working alongside me. Each

and every one of you inspire me daily with

your energy, ideas and enthusiasm in your

day-to-day work with families, children and

community members. You are all

committed to your roles and to each other,

which is clearly displayed in the way you

engage with each other and the service.  

 

 Thank you for working effortlessly to

support our programs and our services.

Your dedication does not go unnoticed! You

make my role as your Manger effortless as

you all carry out your roles with pride. You

continually support me in reflecting on our

practices to ensure that we are providing a

high standard of programs for all our

community.

I look forward to what 2022 will bring for us

as we strive to continue to build and

strengthen our presence in this community.

I look forward to continuing to work

collaboratively with the Board of

Governance, Educators, Staff, Wyndham

City Council, The Grange Kindergarten, and

the Grange P-12 College to make 2022

another successful and fulfilling year.

Maria Hanson





From the
Treasurer
For the year ended December 2021 The

Grange Community Centre had another

successful year with a Surplus of $132K

compared to $164K in the prior year.

Operational Income for the current year

increased by $277K, were 40% more than

the 2020 due to Community centre

operating grant and other operational

revenue. 

Despite Covid presence in the community

The Grange operation in 2021 is far better

than in 2020, activity group and occasional

care returned but not pre-pandemic level.

Surplus for 2021 is lower than in 2020 by

$32k, a decline of 20%. The main factor is

that in prior year the support from the

Federal and State Governments amounted

to $406K (2021: $23K).

The Grange continues to be in a strong

financial position with cash balances of

$954K to cover the value of the total

liabilities of $221K.

 That is, in every $1 of current liability there

is $4.3 cash available to pay off all

obligations

I would like to thank our wonderful

management and staff for all the things

they have done during this difficult and

demanding COVID19 years, living in a

pandemic environment is challenging

nonetheless have operated in a Covid safe

manner. 

Finally, I would like to thank my colleagues

on the Board of Governance for their work

and support during the year most specially

to Vicky Stevens our Chairperson and our

Public Officer Donna Jones.

Mr Marlon Anonuevo 



BY THE NUMBERS



Early
Learning
Programs
3+ Early Leaning Program 

2021 saw us once again facing a year with

limited contact with our children and

families. Learning from the previous year,

we understood that families both relied

upon and appreciated any connection we

could offer. Our team achieved maintaining

not only a consistent connection with the

children, but a meaningful one. Our zooms

were delivered daily and then weekly,

allowing the children to engage in a similar,

yet condensed version of our routine. Our

morning greetings at the door were

transformed into our unmuted, overlapped,

cheery ‘Good Mornings’ when children

were able to greet each other and their

educators online and from the comforts of

their homes. Together we sang songs, read

stories, got crafty and even engaged in

some cooking experiences. Although, it was 

not the year we expected, the challenges

we faced inspired us to be innovative in our

teaching, helping develop children that

were resilient, capable and ready for the

world beyond zoom, and eventually, our

program. The highlight of the year was

having the children return to face-to-face

learning and bringing those skills back to

the classroom.  

During August we held a mini-Olympics

with the intent to learn about the ancient

games and practice some new skills in new

environments. While we practiced some

new skills such as hula hooping and bean

bag tossing, the highlight was certainly the

small excursions we took to the soccer field

next door. Whilst all of the participants

were awarded with medals for their efforts,

our main focus was placing importance on

having a go, trying our hardest and good

sportsmanship. 

We finished off the year with a big

celebration including a gelato cart! Eased

restrictions allowed for all families and

family members to attend. The

overwhelming consensus was that it was

the most social and vibrant event anyone

had been able to attend for some time. A

perfect end to 2021!

Best wishes,

The 3+ Early Learning Team



 



Early
Learning
Programs
OSHC & School Holiday Program 

We work hard to meet the needs of all

children and we understand every child is

unique and a valued part of our  community.

With that in mind, we also strive to have a

strong connection with the school and

home.

One of our highlights from 2021 were the

introduction of our very interesting Leaf

insects (Phylliidae). Our family started off

with one female, but as our interest and

curiosity grew, we added three more girls to

the family. You may have seen some of the

photos of the past few months of the how

fascinating they are, and how very

inquisitive the children are. They have

grown so much bigger and we even had to

get them a bigger, roomier home. Once a

week their house gets a clean out (they do

poo a lot!) and whilst this is happening the

children get to baby sit or ‘leaf sit’ them. The

egg laying is also a huge highlight!

We have shared laughter, tears,

worries, excursions, cooking, music and

so much more over the two programs

and cant wait to do it all again in 2022

We look forward to having a fantastic

school year and can’t wait to see your

wonderful children walk through our

doors. 

 Everyone at The Grange Community

Centre is grateful to have the

opportunity to

guide your child down their educational

path.

Regards The OSHC/School Holiday

Program Team



Community
Programs
The Grange Community Centre offers

health, wellbeing and social programs.

During the COVID-19 Pandemic we were

able to deliver a range of online classes to

continue engagement with our participants.

After several false starts and a few almost,

we were thrilled to run a face-to-face Term

4 schedule. The overwhelming response

from participants was one of excitement

and gratitude to be back. For some of our

community members Term 4 represented a

significant change. The building had its new

rooms open and the team had had some

personnel changes too - new spaces, new

faces.

In addition to participants returning to the

centre, we were equally excited to welcome

back our existing community partners.

There has been a huge influx of new groups

looking to partner with the Grange to

deliver their own specialised programs. We

are working with some start-up businesses, 

community groups and some well

established ones to ensure that we offer a 

 diverse scope of activities that is reflective

of the diverse community profile in

Wyndham.

As always, we are looking for ideas,

expertise and friendly faces to expand on

our offerings. If you are a social and/or

community group wanting to access space

please do get in touch with me, I'd love to

chat over a coffee.

Mary Francis





































STAFF

CURRENT TEAM

MARIA HANSON 
ESTELLE AGIUS-NESSIM
HELEN BALL
EMILY HANSON
VANESSA BOTHAM                                                                    
SHANICE BOOTHER
MARIA UY
BELINDA PAPPA
MARY FRANCIS
MADDIE HANSON

CASUAL TEAM

HELEN ALLEN
DONNA ZAMMIT
NATASA KNEZIC
JOSHUA FRANCIS

FAREWELL AND THANKS

KAREN CAIN
LINDA VINE




